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The Grantsville Town Council 
meets the first Monday of every month in the city 

building on Main Street at 6 p.m. 
The Calhoun County Commission 

meets the second Monday of every month in the 
Calhoun Courthouse meeting room at 9 a.m.

The Calhoun County School Board 
meets the second Monday of every month at 5:50 

p.m. in the school board office at Mt. Zion.

TOWN COUNCIL cont. on page 8

Courtesy Ridgeview News
A short hearing was held in Grantsville 

with the West Virginia Public Service 
Commission, before Administrative Law 
Judge Keith George. 

Attorney Jonathan Stanley appeared on 
behalf of the Town of Grantsville, with 
Mayor Robert Petrovsky present and 
Eric Lupardus representing the citizens 
of Grantsville to determine if the West 
Virginia PSC had jurisdiction to hear the 
complaint filed by the residents of the 
Town of Grantsville to remove the pro-
posed nearly 60 per cent water increase.

Stanley requested that the case be dis-
missed stating that the town believed that 
the required number of signatures contest-
ing the rate increase had not been met, (25 
per cent of the customer base) but then 
stated that they would disregard that is-
sue after more signatures were collected 
within the 30 days. 

They did however want a dismissal stat-
ing they did not believe that Lupardus had 
the right to file the complaint, because he 
was not a customer of the Town of Grants-
ville water system, nor was he an Attorney. 

Lupardus, stated that he was there to 

represent many of the elderly residents in 
the town who did not feel comfortable fil-
ing such a complaint.  

The Judge informed Stanley that the 
PSC did not require complainants to be 
attorney’s but requested that an actual 
customer be present to offer up the peti-
tion. At that time, Crystal Mersh, who is a 
customer on the Grantsville water system 
offered to present the petition and was ac-
cepted. 

Stanley requested a continuance on the 
hearing to which Judge George responded 
that he did not make a persuasive enough 

argument for that to occur. It was then de-
termined by the judge that the West Vir-
ginia PSC had jurisdiction to hear the case, 
and it would continue. 

The town will now be required to pro-
vide evidence that the emergency rate in-
crease was justified. If it is proven that the 
increase was not justified the town will be 
required to repay any money collected as 
a part of that increase. 

To do that the PSC can inspect all of the 
town’s records.

The hearing was adjourned in less than 
20 minutes.

WVPSC hearing held in Grantsville to determine jurisdiction

By Gaylen Duskey and Rid-
geview News

On possibly the last week-
end of autumn levity before 
the slow and unbendable 
trek into winter the folks of 
Calhoun County and central 
West Virginia celebrated the 
last of the golden days.

And they had a beautiful 
chamber of commerce day 
with high blue skies and nary 
a cloud in sight.

And the folks celebrated.
In Grantsville alone there 

were three major events any 
of which would have been 
the “big” event of the week-
end on any other weekend.

First there was a big craft 
and vendor show at the Cal-
houn Committee on Aging 
building.

Then there was the Fall 
Heritage Festival at Avalon 
which featured food, golf 
and bingo and the final tour 
of the old Calhoun County 
High School building before 
it is closed until the grand 
opening in the spring of 
2025.

And finally, there was a 
dinner theater event at the 
Conservatory of Music and 
Fine Arts where they had a 
sellout for the Last Chance 
Saloon’s Murder Mystery 
where the dress was western 
wear.

So, if you didn’t find any-
thing to do in Grantsville you 
weren’t looking.

Here are some results 
from the 1982 Foundation 
Fall Heritage Festival.

Car Show Winners were:
Best of Show: Dr. and 

Mrs. Lang with their Chevy 
Blazer

Scott Schimmel - 32 
Plymouth

Tommy Lewis - 55 Chevy 
Sedan

Allen Dawson - Chevy 
Pickup

Ren Vanay - Chevy Im-
pala

Danny Maxwell - La-
bamba

Calvin Wilson - Chevy 
pickup

Bill Stevens - F100 Ford
Larry Meadows - 34 

Chevy
Curt Riggs - Dodge Dart
Tim Holbert - Can Am 

Outlander
Only three entrants for 

the Squirrel Classic deliv-
ered their goods, and all 
from the same family. The 
Butler boys, Noah, Nic and 
Logan delivered 8 squirrels 
between them. Nic’s squirrel 
brought in the most weight at 
a hefty 1.05 lb. as well as ug-
liest squirrel in after shooting 
his face off leaving just the 
skull. Noah brought in the 
most at five squirrels and the 
littlest of the Butler’s, Logan, 
brought in the littlest squirrel.

Rick Falls and Bruce 

Jones and crew entertained 
with their phenomenal blue-
grass talents throughout the 
day. Rick Falls and his many 
associates have contributed 
countless hours into keep-
ing the heritage of bluegrass 
music alive in Calhoun and 
surrounding counties.

At the closing event the 
1982 foundation awarded 
two grants. The first was for 
WAG (Welfare of Animals 
Group) who were awarded 
$2,000.00 as well as Carl 
and Chris Ballengee who 
were awarded $2,000.00 to 
help with the expenses in-
curred with their tracking 
dogs Quad and Gracie.

Volunteer of the year was 
awarded to Brandon and 
Whitley Cottrell for their 
contributions to the 1982 
Foundation branding and 
service.

A spiffy green building with colorful trim stands where the old bank, post office, 
barbershop, reality office used to be. It is the same building, but it has a new coat of 
paint like several other buildings in downtown Grantsville during a revitalization 
effort under way.

Weekend of festivals and plays 
highlight fall celebrations

By Gaylen Duskey
Calhoun County Superintendent of 

Schools Michael Fitzwater has been try-
ing to answer questions concerning he 
school levy on the Nov. 5th general elec-
tion ballot.

The question he hears quite often is 
how long will the levy be in effect if the 
levy passes?

And the answer is the proposed years 
to which the additional levy shall ap-
ply are the fiscal years beginning July 1, 
2025; July 1, 2026; July 1, 2027; July 1, 
2028; and July 1, 2029.

Another often asked question is what 
will my additional taxes be if the levy is 
approved?

And the answer is that this is a level 
two levy which means the rate is $.02 
(two cents) on each $100 valuation of 
your property.

Another question is what will the mon-
ies raised be used for?

Here’s how the levy will benefit our 
schools and community:

Employ a Prevention Resource Officer 
for added safety.

Employ a School Nurse to support stu-
dent health.

Provide transportation for extracur-
ricular events to ensure all students can 
participate.

Fund summer school programs for ad-
ditional learning opportunities.

Cover supplemental salaries for staff 
Pay for county-wide athletic facility 

upgrades.
Fund facilities and operational im-

provements at schools.
Support the Art Cart for Pleasant Hill 

and Arnoldsburg to enhance arts educa-
tion.

“October is here, which means we are 
just one month away from election day,” 
Fitzwater said.  “I’ll continue to share im-
portant information about the upcoming 
levy and answer any questions you have. 

“With the election around the corner, 
we’re wondering if you’d be interested 
in attending a town hall or Q&A event to 
discuss the upcoming levy. If we host a 
session, would you come out to ask ques-
tions and share your thoughts?

“We want to ensure you’re informed 
and heard, so if you have any questions 
about the levy, this would be the perfect 
time to get answers.

“Let us know if you’d attend.”

Fitzwater eager to answer 
questions of school levy

Yesterday and today in 
downtown Grantsville

Courtesy Ridgeview News
The Grantsville Town Council met 

Monday, October 7th, 2024, at the City 
Office for their regularly scheduled meet-
ing.

First to address the Council under Citi-
zens Complaints was Robin Mersh of the 
1982 Foundation regarding water service 
on the Avalon Campus. Mersh, Dennis 
Spaur and the mayor have been in con-
versation regarding the cost responsi-
bility of the taps, line and other issues 
around the Children’s center side of the 
Foundation’s building. 

Mersh opened by thanking the mayor 
for following through on the flow me-
ter installation which was great help 
to the project. He then stated that, after 
research, he had come up with a com-
promise on the tap and line installation 
with a shorter stretch of area that would 
reduce the cost of this part of the proj-
ect as well as address the issue of having 
the line in the proximity of the building 
to give the necessary safety issue regard-
ing fire protection. His agreement was for 
the purpose of keeping the project mov-
ing and not holding up the construction 

which could prove quite costly for the 
1982 Foundation. 

Mersh cited code as to his understand-
ing of whose responsibility it was to pay 
for what, to which the mayor took of-
fense to and began citing his own sources 
of code. Again, Mersh tried to help the 
mayor understand that The 1982 Founda-
tion “didn’t mind paying for things, but 
in the spirit of cooperation, and to aid in 
the costs for the project, he requested that 
the City taken into consideration the lo-
cation when determining direction.

Councilwoman Cheryl Sturm asked if 
the retaining wall would be compromised 
by the digging of line to which both sides 
stated that it would not. 

Mersh again stated that he understood 
the town’s issue with money, and that the 
1982 Foundation wanted to cooperate, 
but they needed to establish an agree-
ment as to what was needed, expressing 
that time was a concern and the matter 
was about fire suppression and cost. It 
was determined that the 1982 Founda-
tion and city staff were to meet to discuss 
the project on Tuesday, Oct. 8th, 2024, at 
1:00 p.m.

Town council meeting devolves 
into political argument



2 - The Calhoun Chronicle, Thursday, October 10, 2024 	  	   			      					                                                                                                         Thursday, October 10, 2024 The Calhoun Chronicle - 3

Obituaries

Creston 
News
by Alvin Engelke 
Phone 275-3578

1) Opinion Editorials (Op-Eds) and 
Letters to the Editor may contain con-
structive criticisms, thoughts, and ob-
servations based on reliable informa-
tion. Each submission is reviewed and 
accepted on an individual basis. 

2) Discourse should be generally 
respectful, without profanity, rooted in 
fact, professionally presented (satire is 
acceptable), and written by the person 
submitting. All submissions are sub-
ject to revision concerning writing me-

chanics, space available, and accuracy.
3) Editorial staff reserves the right to 

contact others concerning the subject 
matter to balance the presentation of 
the issue and/or concern. 

3) Phone numbers must be included 
to facilitate editorial questions and 
fact-checking processes. 

Editorials, letters to the editor, press 
releases, meeting notices, and an-
nouncements can be sent to contact@
calhounchronicle.com.

Letter from the Editor

by Gaylen Duskey

Lenell Faith McKee 
Stalnaker, of Millstone, 
West Virginia, died Octo-
ber 2, 2024, at the age of 93 
after a difficult battle with 
dementia.   She was born 
February 22, 1931, in Mill-
stone, the youngest of six 
children.  Her parents were 
George and Nora (Ball) 
McKee.  In 2010, she was 
preceded in death by her 
husband of sixty years, 
Paul Downs Stalnaker.  
She is survived by son, 
Stephen Paul Stalnaker 
(Rebecca) of Arnoldsburg, 
WV, and daughter, Pamela 
Stalnaker (Bartlett) Breese 
(Robert) of Corning, 
Ohio.   Also surviving are 
granddaughters, Meredith 
Bartlett Henthorn (Brian) 
of Brenham, Texas, Can-
dace Stalnaker DeWeese 
and Christy Stalnaker Wil-
burn of Sandyville, WV, 
and one great-granddaugh-
ter, Arya Lynn DeWeese.

In addition to her parents 
and husband, Lenell was 

Nina Carolyn Lane, 
80, went to be with the 
Lord on Friday Sep-
tember 27, 2024, while 
surrounded by her loving 
family. Carolyn was born 
July 2, 1944, in Calhoun 
County to the late Foun-
tain and Ruth Yost. She 
was married to the late 
Eugene Lane on June 
9, 1962. Carolyn as-
sisted her husband with 
the daily operations of 
their family-owned pipe-
line construction busi-
ness, L & L Pipeline, in 
Orma, WV for 20 plus 
years. Carolyn was 
a very devoted wife, 
mother and homemaker. 
Carolyn is survived by 
her 3 Daughters, Mi-
chelle Lane (Joshua) Gay-
dos, Rhonda (Charlie) 
Laughlin, and Vicky (Ce-
cil) Rogers, 7 Grandchil-
dren, Jeremy (Christy) 
Lane, Cody (Sharon) 
McCoy, Colton (Erica) 

Cutshall, Jocey Cut-
shall, CJ Rogers, Cier-
ra Rogers, and Sherry 
Rogers, 9 great grand-
children, sister Launa 
Butler, companion Son-
ny Lowers, and family 
member Danny McCoy.  
   Carolyn was preceded in 
death by her parents, Foun-
tain and Ruth Yost and late 
husband Eugene Lane. 
 Carolyn was a Moth-
er, Grandmother, and 
Friend to many. She 
opened her door and 
welcomed others with a 
big smile, warm heart, 
and kindness. Carolyn 
loved her family and 
friends and never veered 
from her faith and love 
for the Lord. As a moth-
er and grandmother, 
she was always there 
checking in with each 
of us offering her sup-
port, love, and wisdom to 
guide us on life’s jour-
ney. She will be deeply 
missed by many but 
will forever live in our 
hearts. Visitation will 
be on Friday, October 4, 
2024, from 1:00-3:00pm 
followed by a funeral 
service at 3:00 pm at 
Stump Funeral Home & 
Cremation Inc., Arnolds-
burg, WV, with Steve 
Boggs officiating. A burial 
ceremony will then fol-
low at Minnora Cemetery. 
 The family would also 
like to acknowledge and 
thank the staff at Clay 
Healthcare Center for 
their love, care, and com-
passion during the last sev-
eral months of her journey.

Larry Glen Myer went 
home October 3rd, 2024 
to be with our Lord. Lar-
ry was born October 10th, 
1948 in Tanner, West Vir-
ginia to Glen and Ruby 
Simmons Myer. He is 
survived by his wife Judy 
Smith Myer; son Jason 
Myer; daughter-in-law 
Elizabeth Brunello; sib-
lings James, Carol, Sandy, 
John, and Rick; and many 
cousins, nieces, and neph-
ews.

Larry was a member 
of Teays Valley Baptist 
Church where he assisted 
with the cameras and par-
ticipated in the annual Pas-
sion Play.

Larry was employed by 
the South Putnam Pub-
lic Service District for 23 
years where he had many 
friends. Starting as a Water 

Larry Glen Myer

Lenell Faith 
McKee Stalnaker

Rev. Keith Gillespie filled his regular 
appointment at the Burning Springs M. 
E. Church.

Randy Tucker who recently had a 
stroke is not doing well at all.   Brother 
Rusty who lives in Kentucky is to come 
and see him.

Barbara Wright is recovering after 
knee repair and is to undergo therapy. Her 
brother is to spend a week with her whilst 
hunting the wily bucks.  Nurse Kathleen 
has been helping the patient.

Mike dePue, age 60, passed away in 
Taylors, South Carolina.  He had been a 
long time employee of Broughton Dairy.  
He was the son of the late Benjamin 
“Buck” and Elouise dePue.

Creston area folks attended the FFA 
Beef Barbecue in Elizabeth on Sunday 
and on Saturday participated in Pioneer 
Days while others were involved in the 
Civil War reenactment beside the bridge 
Sunday in Elizabeth.

The Creston Halloween Party is sched-
uled for October 26 at the Community 
Building.  Workers, candy, etc. are need-
ed.   This is the occasion where one can 
“dress up and be somebody”.

“Stymie” Plummer and Joe Ferrell 
were attending to banking business in 
Elizabeth.

Those who remember the 1985 flood 
up in the mountain counties can relate to 
the devastation of the flood in Tennessee, 
Virginia, North Carolina, Georgia, Flor-
ida and Mercer County, West Virginia.  
In some places there was a 30 foot wall 
of water for which there was no warn-
ing.   It is estimated that the death toll 
might exceed 2,000 and the FEMA folks 
said, “tough luck, we’re out of funds” as 
over $1 billion went to help illegal aliens 
brought in to vote in the election.  FEMA 
turned folks bringing help away includ-
ing one group from Wirt County.  David 
Axelrod, a national political fellow noted 
that the folks in Asheville were educated 
and sophisticated so they would figure 
out to vote for Kackles but the red necks 
elsewhere in the devastated region would 
not be able to vote for President Trump.  
It was noted that the folks there read 
Scripture and own guns, use white corn 
meal to make corn bread and mush (pro-
nounced mursh) just like their Cherokee 
neighbors [and cousins] so there would 
be “no reason” to help such folks.  Also, 
it was reported that there is a big, pro-
posed mine in the area and the federal 
government has already bulldozed sites, 
like Chimney Rock even burying those 
who drowned there.   This way the land 
could be bought cheap for the mine that 
is backed by Black Rock & Vanguard, 
companies that are part of the “deep 
state”.  Elon Musk shed some unwanted 
light on the nefarious dealings which is 
why folks like John Kerry have noted 
that the “pesky” First Amendment is a 
“stumbling block” for the ruling elite.  To 
add insult to injury Kackles announced 

that our government is to give $157 mil-
lion to “help out in Lebanon” because of 
the Hezbollah terrorists’ activities.

Last year the W. Va. Dept. of Agricul-
ture was able to save the apple growers 
that are being squeezed by a lack of tar-
iffs to protect against dumping by Dicta-
tor Xi from China.   The MO is to flood 
the market and eliminate US growers and 
Manufacturers and then China can set the 
price or do whatever they want as dona-
tions and gifts went to the “ruling fam-
ily”.  It is uncertain what will happen this 
time 

The $7.4 billion buyout of SWN 
(Southwestern) by Chesapeake is now 
complete and the new name is Expand.  
The merger had to be approved by the 
ruling junta at an undisclosed cost/fee/
donation/contribution.

The delinquent tax lists have been in 
the newspapers, and they are huge show-
ing the extent of the economic malaise 
that impacts both the area and the nation.  
Folks need to check the lists to make sure 
their names or names of friends and rela-
tives are not included.

Local folks attended the SOOGA 
(South East Ohio OIL & Gas) meeting in 
Marietta.  Winnie Sinnett is the head Pooh 
Bah, but his wife was on the sick list that 
day.  It was learned that Eric Holder who 
was the Big Eared One’s “Wingman” and 
Atty. General sent $30 million to Ohio to 
pass a ballot amendment to change how 
delegate and congressional districts are 
made there.

West Virginia has a ballot initiative 
that should make it difficult to impossible 
to legalize “assisted” suicide in W. Va.  
Seems the merchants of death are very 
busy these days. Kill the babies and kill 
or eliminate the infirm.   Bill Gates and 
his friends have noted that 8 billion on 
the planet is 7.5 billion too many.  Some-
one suggested that he show leadership by 
doing himself in “to save the planet”.

Nate Carper who formerly lived on the 
Munday Road has been named Brigadier 
General of the New Mexico National 
Guard. 

Harold Stutler noted that Joe Biden and 
a rigged Justice Department “convicted” 
Donald Trump of a crime that didn’t have 
a name, but it was all about the election. 
On Saturday there were 105,000 people 
at the Butler Pennsylvania rally including 
folks from Wood County.  Many see the 
lawfare for what it really is.

As a result of the gentle rains, it is 
amazing how so many fields have turned 
green again.   Some fine second cutting 
hay has been rolled up into bales to feed 
hungry cattle this winter.

The Henry Hub price of natural gas 
rose to $2.85/MMBTU while, because 
of the Iran attacks on the Holy Land, the 
price of local Pennsylvania grade crude 
rose to $73.38/bbl. With condensate 
bringing $55.38/bbl. And Marcellus & 
Utica light selling for $62.38/bbl.

Treatment Plant Operator, 
his expertise with comput-
ers was eventually recog-
nized and he was subse-
quently put in charge of IT.

As an Air Force Veteran, 
he was a proud member of 
the Vietnam Veteran Chap-
ter 37 as a Staff Sergeant.

Larry was passionate 
about music throughout 
his life. As a teen, he mas-
tered the trumpet and was 
“first chair”. His favorite 
music, however, was al-
ways rock ‘n roll... The 
louder, the better.

A service to honor the 
life of Larry Myer will be 
held at 12 noon, Wednes-
day, October 9th, 2024, at 
Snodgrass Funeral Home, 
South Charleston, with 
Dr. John Smith officiating. 
Burial will be in the Do-
nel C. Kinnard Memorial 
State Veterans Cemetery, 
Dunbar, WV. Family and 
friends may visit from 
11:00 am to Noon at the 
funeral home.

In lieu of flowers, the 
family kindly requests do-
nations be made in Larry’s 
name to the West Virginia 
Veterans Home of Barbo-
ursville: 512 Water Street, 
Barboursville, WV 25504.

Memories of Larry may 
be shared by visiting www.
snodgrassfuneral.com and 
selecting the obituary. 
Snodgrass Funeral Home, 
South Charleston, is han-
dling the arrangements.

preceded in death by broth-
ers, Rev. Glendon McKee, 
Arco McKee and Gordon 
McKee and sisters, Arleta 
McKee Sturm and Sarah 
Flo McKee Hall and an 
infant grandson, Benjamin 
Ryan Bartlett.    Additional 
surviving family members 
are sisters-in-laws Emma 
Lou Stalnaker Chenoweth 
and Orma Florence Stal-
naker Downs.  Lenell was 
part of two large extended 
families including twenty-
two brother and sister in-
laws, twenty-six nieces and 
nephews and lots of great 
and great-great nieces and 
nephews.   Special thanks 
go to the staff at Altercare 
of Somerset, Ohio, and 
to Mountain View Care 
Center in Ripley and to 
Lenell’s daughter-in-law, 
Becky, RN, for providing 
kind and gentle care.

Lenell lived all but six 
years of her life on her be-
loved hillside farm first set-
tled by her grandfather in the 
1800’s.   She will be buried 
nearby on Millstone hill at 
the Sturm Cemetery beside 
the love of her life on Sun-
day, October 6, 2024.  Visi-
tation will be held at Stump 
Funeral Home & Crema-
tion, Inc., Arnoldsburg at 
noon on that day with Rev. 
David Weaver conducting 
the service at 2 PM.

Online condolences may 
be shared at www.stumpfu-
neralhomes.com

Did we just open Pandora’s Box?
Maybe.
What is Pandora’s Box?
According to www.history.com Pan-

dora’s Box from Greek mythology is 
a jar known as “pithos” in Greek. The 
story of Pandora and her jar is recounted 
in Hesiod’s “Works and Days,” a poem 
from around the 7th or 8th century BCE.

The concept of Pandora’s Box, as it is 
commonly known today, has its origins 
in this story: “According to the myth, 
Pandora was the first human woman cre-
ated by the gods, specifically by Hepha-
estus and Athena. She was given various 
gifts and traits by different gods, making 
her irresistible to men. Prometheus had 
previously angered Zeus by stealing fire 
from the gods and giving it to humans, 
thus empowering them. In response, 
Zeus devised a plan to create Pandora 
and give her the jar as a gift.

“Zeus presented Pandora to Epi-
metheus, Prometheus’ brother, as a 
bride. Pandora brought the jar with her, 
and despite Zeus’ warning, her curios-
ity got the better of her. She opened the 
jar, and as a result, all the evils, sorrows, 
and miseries that had been sealed inside 
were released into the world. Pandora 
immediately closed the jar, but it was 
too late to prevent the spread of these 
negative forces.”

So, did we open Pandora’s Box?
Quite possibly.
A local Pandora’s Box may have been 

opened in Grantsville recently when the 
Town of Grantsville requested a PSC 
(Public Service Commission) hearing as 
to whether or there were enough legal 
signatures on a petition trying to prevent 
the town from raising its water rates 60 
per cent.

And while the PSC did not prevent 
the implementation of the 60 per cent 
increase it did say it wants to check over 
the town’s records financial and other-
wise that had been used as the reason for 
seeking the increase.

And that may be the Pandora’s Box 
since the PSC is rather thorough when it 
investigates things.

Will that petition protest by the town 
become a Pandora’s Box?

It took Judge Keith George less than 
20 minutes to issue a ruling saying the 
PSC wanted to look at the books.

A Pandora’s Box?
Only time will tell.
DON’T BE A LITTERBUG: Exercis-

ing one’s First Amendment rights is a 
good thing and something I wholeheart-
edly endorse.

That said on Nov. 6, 2024, the First 
Amendment rights of many put forth by 
the placement of campaign signs across 
the countryside becomes something else 
– litter.

Yes, candidates those signs are now 
just litter with your name on it.

Go out and pick your signs up.
Don’t be a litterbug.
NEWSPAPER PHILOSOPHY: I have 

given talks and written papers about 
how newspaper can survive in the in-
ternet age especially small community 
dailies and weekly publications.

My advice – KNOW WHO YOU 
ARE!!!

I put that in all capital letters because 
it is that important because if a newspa-
per does not know who it is it is doomed 
to failure.

And since this advice is for small dai-
ly newspapers and weekly newspapers, 
I tell them you are not USA Today, or 
the New York Times so quit trying to be. 

Look at your audience.
Who are the people in your audience? 

Who are your readers? Those are the 
people you aim your coverage at. You 
design your coverage for Mom and Dad, 
Grandpa and Grandma, the uncles and 
aunts and the kids in the neighborhood.

And you give them the coverage they 
will not get from the big media. 

Ask yourself this, are they going to 
cover the town council meeting? The 
church revival? The youth league game? 
The class reunion?

No.
But if you do people will buy your 

newspaper and probably save a copy of 
the story and pictures in a scrapbook or 
something like that. 

And that’s a good thing.

And that’s a service people will get 
nowhere else and that’s a service you 
can provide if you know who you are.

My theory about writing for that audi-
ence is that there is nothing in a commu-
nity as galvanizing as the school because 
nothing brings folks together as one as 
much or as fast as the school does.

Or to be even more succinct, the 
school’s athletic teams.

While there are many different orga-
nizations and churches … there are even 
two major political parties there is only 
one high school football team or basket-
ball team or volleyball team and every-
body cheers for that team.

And because of that the importance of 
those team’s games in your newspaper is 
very important to that newspaper.

I know I consider getting the stories 
and results of the teams in the Calhoun 
Chronicle of the upmost importance 
even if I am a little too old to cover all 
the games myself.

We – all our readers – are your fans 
and we will be your fans whether you 
win or lose. Mom and Dad and Grandma 
and Grandpa and everyone else wants to 
know how you did and see your names 
and pictures in the newspaper.

No matter what.
So please if you are the reporter or it 

your team does not have a reporter be-
come one and let us have the results. 
You can report them by sending them to 
contact@calhounchronicle.com and ev-
erybody will thank you so much.

And GO RED DEVILS!!!
Gotta type that in all caps too!!!
NUMBER 13 EXUDES CALHOUN 

COUNTY: I met him when he was a 
skinny kid who was a freshman member 
of the Calhoun High School wrestling 
team. 

He wasn’t an awesome physical spec-
imen, but he was smart and a hard work-
er and by the time he graduated he was a 
pretty good wrestler too.

And now he is the 13th nominee for the 
Calhoun County Hall of Fame.

After taking time out to serve in the 
Air Force and graduate from Glenville 
State Colle (now University) he returned 
to Calhoun High School as a teacher and 
a coach, and they discovered this pretty 
good wrestler was a pretty great coach.

How great?
This is what the National Wrestling 

Hall of Fame and Museum said of him:
“Mike Stump is a 1970 graduate of 

Calhoun County High School, starting 
four years for the Red Devil Wrestling 
team. He entered the United States Air 
Force the same year and served active 
duty until 1974.

“In 1978, he graduated from Glenville 
State College and began his career as a 
teacher and coach in Calhoun County.

“He organized and coached a youth 
wrestling team in 1977 through the next 
10 years.

“Mike became the head wrestling 
coach at Calhoun County High School 
in 1987, holding that position until his 
retirement in 2015.

“During that time, he coached 21 state 
champions and had 24 state runners-up. 
Five of his wrestlers were awarded the 
Most Outstanding Wrestler Award at the 
state wrestling tournament.

“His teams won 10 Little Kanawha 
Conference titles, 10 regional titles and 
were state runners-up in 2002, 2006, 
2010 and 2015.

“For his dedication and coaching 
success, he was recognized with many 
awards: the Dix Manning AA/A Coach 
of the Year in 2002 and 2015, the Na-
tional Federation of State High School 
Mideast Sectional Coach of the Year in 
2008, the West Virginia Schools Athletic 
Coaches Association Coach of the Year 
in 1998-99, 2008-09, and 2014-15.

“He was the recipient of the Wayne 
Underwood Coach of the Year in the 
LKC in 2009-10.

“In addition, he has served as an assis-
tant and head coach for both the junior 
high and high school football teams and 
as an assistant and head coach for the 
baseball team.”

To those of us lucky enough to know 
him he was a friend and the personifica-
tion of what all is good about Calhoun.

Until next time stay safe but don’t live 
life in a bubble.

Did questioning the water 
petition open a Pandora’s Box?

Nina Carolyn Lane
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Calhoun Civil Air Patrol Squadron holds weekly 
meetings on Tuesday at 6:00 p.m. at 413 High Street 
Grantsville, WV.

The First Baptist Calhoun Food Pantry on Route 5 
E outside of Grantsville is a non-profit food pantry open 
on Tuesdays and Thursdays from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.

Community Resources Incorporated (CRI) Food 
Pantry: Mon.-Fri., 7 a.m.- 4 p.m., with free USDA com-
modities to those who qualify (food pantry only) on Court 
Street.

Upper West Fork Park meetings are held on the sec-
ond Tuesday of each month at 6 p.m.

Calhoun County Park, a Night Sky Park, is always 
open - except for a special occasion or event that requires 
closing of the gate. The park board meets the 1st Thursday 
of every month at 6 p.m. in the park’s “barn.”

Calhoun County Historical Society meets at the 
Family History Center Museum (former Quality Shop) 
on Main Street on the second Thursday of each month at 
6:00 p.m.

Calhoun County Library hours are Mon., Wed., and 
Fri., 8 a.m. to 3 p.m., and Tue. and Thur., 10 a.m. to 6:30 
p.m. Online 24 hours at https://calhouncountylibrary.org/.

The West Central Beekeeper’s Association meets 
at the old Arnoldsburg Elementary School, Spring Run 
Road Arnoldsburg, WV (Calhoun County), on the fourth 
Saturday of each month at 1:00 p.m.

Minnora Methodist Mission Thrift Shop is open 
Mon & Wed 10 a.m. – 4 p.m., Fri 10 – 1, providing af-
fordable clothing and household items.

The Welfare of Animals Group (WAG) can assist 
low-income Calhoun County homes with 50% of their 
cat or dog spay/neuter fee. For information call 354-7042. 
Donations of dry cat food can be dropped off at Calhoun 
County Library, Grantsville. 

The Grantsville Pickleball Club plays on Tuesday and 
Thursday nights in the Town Park at 7:00 p.m., weather 
permitting.

For information on 12-Step Recovery Meetings and 
resources please contact the Calhoun FRN at 304-354-
7177.

Mark your calendars for Heartwood in the Hills 
Homecoming on September 21, 2024 honoring 42 years 
of Celebrating the Artist in Every Person.

Lion’s Club Bingo is held in the Lion’s Club Building, 
103 Stump St., Grantsville, on the first and third Satur-
days of each month at 6 p.m.

Little Kanawha Calhoun Bus Schedule: Monday 
through Friday – Service within Grantsville city limits. 
Monday – Service to/from Annamoriah and Creston along 
Route 5 East/West. Tuesday – Service to/from Millstone, 
Arnoldsburg, Westfork, and locations south. Wednesday 
– Central county service to/from Mt. Zion, Russett, and 
Stumptown. Thursday – Roundtrip service along Route 
16 North including Pleasant Hill, Nobe, Broomstick, and 
Big Springs. Roundtrip service from Grantsville to Park-
ersburg. Service between counties is available Monday-
Friday to/from Grantsville. Call Toll-Free: 866-354-5522.

County Farmer’s Markets
Calhoun County Farmer’s Market, Upper West Fork 

Park, Chloe. Wednesdays 9 a.m.-1 p.m., 
Arnoldsburg Farmer’s Market, West Fork Park, Ar-

noldsburg. Fridays 2 p.m. – 6 p.m.
Berea Gardens Drive Thru Farmer’s Market, Berea 

Gardens, Minnora. Wednesdays 4 p.m. – 6 p.m.
Grantsville Farmer’s Market, Season details not yet 

available.
To add your community service information to this 

listing email contact@calhounchronicle.com.

Community Notices

Contact: Stan Bumgardner • bumgardner@wvhumanities.org • 304-346-8500

USPS 083200 -- ISSN: 1040-399X
INDEPENDENT DEMOCRATIC 

NEWSPAPER
ESTABLISHED JUNE 12, 1883

Published by Mountain Media, LLC
Published weekly as a periodical postage paid at 
the Post Office in Grantsville, WV 26147, under 
the act of March 3, 1979. Subscription price in 
Calhoun County is $36; other West 
Virginia residents, $41; and out-of-state, 
$46. Minimum subscription: 6 months. Bundle 
with online for $59 per year.
POSTMASTER: Send address changes to:

THE CALHOUN CHRONICLE
c/o Mountain Media, LLC

P.O. Box 429
Lewisburg, WV 24901

Phone 304-647-5724  Fax 304-647-5767
email contact@calhounchronicle.com

PUBLISHER
Michael Showell 
ADVERTISING

Debra Smith
debra@mountainmedianews.com

Oct. 10, 1774: Shawnee 
warriors led by Cornstalk 
were defeated at the Battle 
of Point Pleasant. It was 
the only major engage-
ment of Dunmore’s War 
and the most important 
battle ever fought in pres-
ent West Virginia.

Oct. 10, 1872: Archi-
tect Rus Warne was born 
in Parkersburg. Warne 
designed many notable 
buildings in Charleston, 
including City Hall and 
the Masonic Temple.

Oct. 10, 1878: Blanche 
Lazzell was born in 
Maidsville, Monongalia 
County. She was one of 
West Virginia’s most no-
table artists and is recog-
nized as one of America’s 
leading abstract painters 
and print makers.

Oct. 10, 1948: Dur-
ing a boat-racing event in 
Charleston, Chuck Yea-
ger flew a Lockheed P-80 
Shooting Star under the 
South Side Bridge, sur-
prising boaters, audience 

and news media at the 
event.

Oct. 11, 1811: State 
founder and U.S. Senator 
Waitman T. Willey was 
born near Farmington. 
Willey proposed the West 
Virginia Statehood Bill in 
the Senate and saw to its 
passage and later signing 
by President Lincoln. He 
was then elected as one of 
West Virginia’s first two 
U.S. senators and served 
from 1863 to 1871.

Oct. 12, 1877: Howard 
Mason Gore was born 
in Harrison County. He 
served as U.S. secretary 
of agriculture and the 14th 
governor of West Virginia.

Oct. 12, 2020: Actress 
Conchata Ferrell died. 
Born in Loudendale, 
Kanawha County, Ferrell 
was best known as Berta 
the housekeeper on the 
CBS sitcom Two and a 
Half Men. She enjoyed a 
long career on stage, film 
and television.

Oct. 13, 1863: The 
Battle of Bulltown took 
place. The location was 
valuable during the Civil 
War because the  Weston 
& Gauley Bridge Turn-
pike  crossed the Little 
Kanawha River on a cov-
ered bridge at this site. 

Oct. 14, 1943: The 
army began transforming 
parts of Dolly Sods into 
an artillery range to train 
military troops bound for 
duty during World War 
II. The operation ended on 
July 1, 1944.

Oct. 14, 1947: In a 
Bell X-1 rocket airplane 
dropped from a B-29 
bomber, Chuck Yeager 
broke the sound barrier 
by flying 700 miles per 
hour. He set another speed 
record on December 12, 
1953, by flying two-and-
a-half times the speed of 
sound in a Bell X-1A.

Oct. 14, 1949: WSAZ-
TV went on the air on 
channel 5. Early shows 
included the first telecast 
of a Marshall College 
(now University) basket-
ball game on December 3, 
1949.

Oct. 14, 1985: Kanawha 
Airport was renamed Yea-
ger Airport in honor of 
Chuck Yeager.

Oct. 15, 1839: Are-
tas Brooks Fleming was 
born in Fairmont. In 1888, 
Fleming won the Demo-
cratic nomination for gov-
ernor and then won West 
Virginia’s most controver-
sial gubernatorial election.

Oct. 15, 1952: During 
the Korean War, Green-
brier County native Ralph 
Pomeroy was killed in 
action near Kumhuwa, 
Korea, while helping his 
unit contain an attack. The 
next year, he was posthu-
mously awarded the Med-
al of Honor for his actions.

Oct. 16, 1859: John 
Brown and his raiders 
captured the arsenal at 
Harpers Ferry, but they 
were soon besieged by 
townspeople, local militia 
and federal troops. The 
raid galvanized the nation, 
further alienating North 
and South and drastically 
reducing any possible 
middle ground for com-
promise before the Civil 
War.

Oct. 16, 1918: Dale 
Troy “Stoney” Cooper 
was born in Randolph 
County. He, his wife Wil-
ma Lee and the Clinch 
Mountain Clan played 
country music on WWVA 
radio in Wheeling for a 
decade before spending 
the next 20 years on the 
Grand Ole Opry.

Oct. 16, 1922: The Rev. 
Leon Sullivan was born in 
Charleston. In 1977, Sul-
livan initiated the original 
Sullivan Principles, a code 
of conduct for companies 
operating in South Af-
rica. The Principles were 
among the most effective 
efforts to end the system 
of apartheid.

Located at 300 Mill Street, across from Calhoun 
County Library in Grantsville.

Open Mon-Thurs, 8 a.m. to 4 p.m.

Flu and COVID-19 vaccines are available!
Please call 304-354-6101 or stop by to schedule an 

appointment.

The Grantsville Post Office is having a Breast Can-
cer Awareness Day on Wednesday October 9, 2024, 
from 11:00 to 1:30. 

Please stop in and pick up Cancer informational 

pamphlets and some sweet treats. Also, every outgoing 
piece a mail brought to our counter will receive a pink 
Cancer ribbon placed on it before being mailed.

Join us in Cancer recognition.

Cancer Awareness Day

Mid-Ohio Valley Health Department

Thank You 
Thank You  

Minnie Hamilton  
Health Care,  

Mr. Steve Whited,  
and Mr. Jason Wilson,

For purchasing my 2023 calf at the 
Roane County Youth Livestock Sale.

Your support is  
greatly appreciated.

Tyson Watson
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Jane Morris Carpenter holds up a $2,000 check for Calhoun WAG (Welfare of Ani-
mals Group) from the 1982 Foundation. 

Donation made to WAG

Folks, I am forwarding this email from 
my cousin to you to explain why I am 
voting to save AMERICA!  

  In 2015 when Donald Trump 
announced he was running for POTUS, 
I thought it was a publicity stunt.  When 
he won the primary election, there was no 
question in my mind that I would vote for 
him rather than Hillary.   When he won, 
I was pleasantly surprised that he was 
able to accomplish so much good for our 
country despite all of the Democrats and 
half of the Republicans working against 
him!

Yes, Trump is an imperfect sinner as 
are we all.   He has traits that rub us the 
wrong way.   He says things that make 
us cringe.  He can be his own worst en-
emy.   BUT he was a very effective PO-
TUS who did many good things for our 
country and its people.   He wants what 
is best for us and the country he loves!  
Why else would he work so hard when he 
could be enjoying the fruits of his labor at 
the beach like Joe Biden is?

You may know someone who is not 
voting for Trump because of his person-
ality.   If so, forward this email to them.  
Let’s vote to save America from social-
ism and eventual communism!

My cousin’s email said they were not 
voting for Trump, but …

·I›m voting for the First Amendment 
and Freedom of Speech. I›m voting for 
the right to speak and not be censored.

·I’m voting for Freedom of the Press, 
but an objective and fair media that 
doesn›t take sides and reports the news 
unvarnished and untainted by personal 
opinions.

·I’m voting for secure borders and LE-
GAL  immigration. I am voting for 
election integrity to include mandatory 
voter ID.   (Why would anyone vote 
against this?)

·I›m voting for the Second Amendment 
and my right to defend my life and family.

·I›m voting for the police to be 
respected once again and for criminals to 
be taken off our streets.

·I am voting for law & order and an 
end to allowing protesters to trespass and 
burn our cities, destroying innocent small 
businesses and defacing monuments. 
(Tim Walz)

·I am voting for personal responsibility 
and the end of the revolving door where 
criminals are being put back on the street 

as quickly as they are arrested. (Kamala 
Harris)

·I›m voting for the next Supreme Court 
Justice(s) to protect the Constitution and 
the Bill of Rights.

·I’m voting for a return of our troops 
from foreign countries and the end 
of America’s involvement in foreign 
conflicts.

·I›m voting for the Electoral College 
and the Constitutional Republic in which 
we live.

·I’m voting for the continued 
appointment of Federal Judges who 
respect the Constitution and the Bill of 
Rights.

·I’m voting for keeping our jobs in 
America and not being outsourced all 
over the world - to China, Mexico, and 
other foreign countries.   I’m voting for 
the goal of making America great again. 
(MAGA)

·I am voting for doing away with all 
of the freebies given to all of the illegals, 
like social security benefits, free health-
care, free housing, free food, and medi-
cal care while overlooking the needs of 
American citizens and homeless veter-
ans.

·I›m voting for a strong military & 
the veterans who fought for this country 
and the freedoms you enjoy today.  I am 
voting for peace through strength.

·I›m voting to keep men out of women›s 
sports and out of women’s locker rooms 
and restrooms.

·I’m voting for peace progress in the 
Middle East and enhancement of the 
foundation laid by Trump in the  Abra-
ham Accords.
·I’m voting to fight against human/

child trafficking and the elimination of 
illicit drugs like cocaine and fentanyl, 
and that includes the elimination of the 
drug cartels in Mexico.

·I›m voting for Freedom of Religion 
and embracing God in our daily lives.

·I am voting for the return to teaching 
math, history, and science along with 
literature and the arts instead of the 
indoctrination of our children.

·I›m not just voting for one person. I’m 
voting for the future of my Country.

·I›m voting for my children and my 
grandchildren to ensure their freedoms

·I’m not voting for Trump.  I’m vot-
ing for America.

MJ Higgs

Letter to the Editor

Homecoming is a time of annual cele-
bration among current students and alumni 
and friends as everyone gathers on cam-
pus.

Homecoming will be celebrated during 
the weekend of October 7-12, 2024. The 
theme is “Horror on the Hill” – celebrating 
all things scary, from traditional mountain 
lore (think cryptids and ghost stories) to 
pop culture (scary movies and tv shows). 
Student organizations will base their floats, 
banners, and other activities around this 
theme.

This year’s Homecoming honorees are 
female student athletes as we celebrate 50 
years since the passage of Title IX legisla-
tion that paved the way for women’s sports 
as we know them. The returning alumni 
athletes will be recognized during the pa-
rade and at halftime of the football game.  

Past members of the Pioneer Marching 
Band are again invited to participate in this 
year’s Alumni Band. Returning members 
can register at the Fine Arts Center at 8:00 

a.m. on Saturday morning, will march 
through the parade playing the GSU fight 
song, will be special guests at the alumni 
tailgate at Morris Stadium, and will be rec-
ognized and play the fight song during the 
homecoming pregame show. 

Alumni members of returning Greek or-
ganizations Lambda Chi Alpha, Theta Xi, 
Tau Kappa Epsilon, Sigma Sigma Sigma, 
Alpha Sigma Alpha, and Delta Zeta will be 
holding tailgate reunions before the game. 
The groups will have special sections un-
der the tailgate tent in close proximity to 
the larger alumni tent in which to visit and 
reminisce on Saturday.
Kickoff between the Glenville State Pio-

neers and the Frostburg State Bobcats hap-
pens at 1:30 p.m.

All alumni and friends are encouraged 
to make plans to come back to Glenville 
for this annual celebration. For questions 
or more information, contact GSU’s Office 
of Alumni Relations by calling (304) 462-
6116.

Homecoming 2024 plans 
announced
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Members and coaches from the Calhoun and Roane youth football teams kneel in prayer following their game against each other. Many teams now have a prayer circle following 
their games.

Taking a knee after the game

Calhoun County’s golf team ended 
its season by participating in the re-
gional golf tournament this past week-
end. Paisely Cummings was the low 

shot for the Red Devils with a score 
of 123, followed by Baron Davis and 
Laney Arnold with 131 and Cameron 
Jarvis with 143.

By Robert Bonar
Buffalo Stadium in Putnam County 

was the site for Calhoun County’s fifth 
football game of the season last Friday 
night. The Red Devils dressed only 13 
players for the game. For a brief time, it 
seemed as though 13 would be a lucky 
number that would earn Calhoun its 
first win of the season. Unfortunately, 
the homestanding Bisons dominated the 
third quarter and took the win by a 46-22 
score.

Calhoun’s offense started the game 
sluggishly, running only 9 plays that net-
ted -1 yards. Fortunately, the defense 
kept the Red Devils in the game. Calhoun 
gave up a touchdown on Buffalo’s first 
possession but recovered a fumble inside 
the Red Devil 20 to stop the Bisons’ next 
drive.

Both teams treated the ball like a hot 
potato at the beginning of the second 
quarter. On the first play of the period, 
Buffalo fumbled the ball away to Cal-
houn County. Two plays later, the Red 
Devil ball carrier coughed the ball up and 
the Bisons regained possession. The Buf-
falo quarterback attempted a pass on first 
down, but Coby Staples snared the ball 
and returned it 51 yards to finally put an 
end to the turnover parade.

Staples’ return set the Red Devils up 
in Bison territory, and it didn’t take long 
for the visitors to notch their first points 
of the evening. Two big plays – a 21-yard 
pass from Brennen Carpenter to Gavin 
Hicks and a 23-yard run by Carpenter 
– moved the ball inside the Buffalo 5. 
Carpenter crossed the goal line for a Red 

Devil touchdown, and then ran for the 
extra points to tie the game at 8-8.

Buffalo’s return man muffed Calhoun’s 
kickoff, handing the ball right back to 
the Red Devils. Calhoun embarked on a 
methodical drive, featuring mostly short 
runs by Carpenter and Rome Riddel. The 
Red Devils made it as far as the Buffalo 6 
before throwing an interception.

With only 29 second remaining, Buf-
falo scored their second touchdown on 
a 45- yard run, and the half ended with 
Buffalo in the lead 16-8.

The third quarter proved disastrous for 
the Red Devils, with the Bisons scoring 
three times to take a commanding 38-8 
lead. Nearly 14 minutes of game time pri-
or, Calhoun County had seemed poised 
to take a lead, but now the Red Devils 
found themselves facing a 30-point defi-
cit.

The Red Devils did not give up, how-
ever. On Calhoun’s next possession, two 
long passes from Brennen Carpenter to 
Logan Tingler – 57 and 33 yards – were 
the big plays of a seven-play, 85-yard 
scoring drive. Carpenter again tallied the 
touchdown on a short run, then passed to 
Tingler for the extra points.

Buffalo scored once more toward the 
end of the game, but Calhoun County an-
swered immediately. Rome Riddel took 
Buffalo’s kickoff at the 26 and ran it back 
74 yards for the final score of the night. 
Buffalo took a knee to end the contest, 
with the final score reading 46-22.

The contest was Buffalo’s annual 
Homecoming, but it seemed to those in 
the stands that it was more like the Zebra 

Bowl. The officials called a total of 21 
accepted penalties between the penalties. 
Nothing escaped their gaze, and some 
of the flags were for infractions that the 
coaching staff and press box crew didn’t 
even know existed.

Buffalo drew the most attention from 
the officials, getting flagged for 14 of-
ficial penalties and another five on tries 
for points after touchdowns. The Bisons 
had three consecutive flags thrown after 
one touchdown, so when they attempted 
to convert the extra points for the fourth 
time, the did so from the 23-yard line.

This Friday, The Red Devils invite the 
Clay County Panthers to the Calhoun 
County after an absence of seven years. 
Kickoff is at 7:00.

Calhoun 0 8 0 14 - 22
Buffalo 8 8 22 8 - 46
B - Wesley Oldaker, 8 run (Grant 

Weaver run) 6:59 1st
C - Brennen Carpenter, 2 run (Carpen-

ter run) 7:48 2nd
B - Caiden Craig, 45 run (Oldaker run) 

0:29 2nd
B - Andrew Neal, 15 run (Oldaker run) 

11:26 3rd
B - Cole Whittington, 64 pass from 

Craig (Weaver pass from Craig) 6:20 3rd
B - B.J. Saxton, 18 run (run failed) 

1:36 3rd
C - Carpenter, 3 run (Logan Tingler 

pass from Carpenter) 8:12 3rd
B - Neal, 52 run (Saxton run) 2:30 4th
C - Rome Riddel, 74 kick return (pass 

failed) 2:18 4th
TEAM STATISTICS
Calhoun Buffalo

10 First Downs 17
38-78 Rushes-Yardage 35-393
111 Passing Yardage 119
5-17-1 PC-PA-Int. 3-6-1
51 Return Yardage 7
4-30.0 Punts-Avg. 1-29.0
3-1 Fumbles-Lost 3-3
7-69 Penalties-Yards 14-118
OFFENSE
Calhoun rushing – Brennen Carpenter
19-59, Rome Riddel 10-23, Gavin 

Hicks 6-
8, Logan Tingler 1-7, team 2(-19). To-

tal
38-78.
Calhoun passing – Brennen Carpenter 

5-
17-1, 111 yards.
Calhoun receiving – Logan Tingler 3-
90, Gavin Hicks 1-21, Rome Riddel 

1-0.
DEFENSE
Calhoun tackles (solo-assists-total) –
Coby Staples 4-5-9, Rome Riddel 3-6-

9,
Brennen Carpenter 3-4-7, Hoyt 

Helmick 4-
1-5, Logan Tingler 2-2-4, Braiden 

Phillips
1-3-4, Gavin Hicks 2-1-3, Garrett Car-

penter
0-3-3, Kristian Fredrick 0-2-2, Michael
Arthur 1-0-1, Cam Carpenter 0-1-1. 

Total
20-28-48.
Interception: Coby Stables (51 yards)
Fumble Recoveries: Cam Carpenter, 

Rome
Riddel, Kristian Fredrick

A young and inexperienced Calhoun 
High School team announced its 2024-
25 basketball schedule on the WVSSAC 
(West Virginia Secondary Schools Activi-
ties Commission) web page recently.

The Red Devils lost their top four scor-
ers and rebounders – Landon Bennett, 
Dylan Buckius, Owen Taylor and Caden 
Jones – among seven players to gradua-
tion and will be very young this season.

Still Marcus Davis’ young chargers will 

be playing a tough schedule with several 
long trips including jaunts to Man, Van, 
Lost Creek and Meadow Bridge along the 
way.

The Red Devils open the season at 
home against longtime rival Webster 
County on Dec. 10, 2024, before going 
on the road for a two-day encounter in the 
Man Christmas Tournament.

The regular season concludes with a 
game at Clay County of Feb. 18, 2025.

Calhoun 2024-25 boys’ 
basketball schedule release

Red Devils buffaloed by the Bisons, 46-22

Calhoun golf team ends season
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Local Business Directory 
Information

OUTDOOR POWER 
EQUIPMENT 

SALES, PARTS & 
SERVICE for 

 

Husqvarna, Stihl,  
Briggs & Stratton 

 

Western Auto is 
also your home and 

garden store. 
 

315 Main St., Glenville 
304-462-5631 

Western Auto THIS SPACE IS 

RESERVED FOR 

YOUR BUSINESS OR 

CLASSIFIED! THIS 

PAGE IS READ MORE 

THAN ANY PAGE 

OTHER THAN THE 

OBITUARIES. 

CALL 681-533-7345 

Legal 3 col x 4”
1003 1010

WEST VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
Division of Highways

NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS
Bids will be received electronically by the West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of High-
ways through the Bid Express Bidding Service (www.bidx.com) and by sealed proposals (only when prequal-
ification is waived) being received at its office in Building 5, Room 843, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard East, 
Charleston, West Virginia, until November 19, 2024 at 10:00 AM (Eastern Standard Time). The bids will 
be downloaded and/or opened and read publicly thereafter for the constructions of the following project(s):
Call Contract State Project Federal Project Description
020 2024830010 U383- 016 6.25 00 HSIP-0016(374)D UNKNOWN
     2025 DISTRICT 3 HFST +3
     HIGH FRICTION SURFACE TREATMENT
     COUNTY: 
DBE GOAL: 5% OF CONTRACT BID AMOUNT. BIDDER MUST PROVIDE WRITTEN 
   ASSURANCE OF MEETING GOAL ON FORM IN PROPOSAL.
REMARKS:

Proposals will be received from prequalified and West Virginia licensed contractors only except that on 
Federal-Aid Projects a contractors’ license is not required at time of bid, but will be required before work 
can begin. Registration is required with the Department of Administration, Division of Purchasing, in ac-
cordance with Chapter 5A, Article 3, Section 12 of the West Virginia Code. All contractors submitting bids 
on project(s) must submit electronically with their bid a Proposal Guaranty Bond for $500.00 or 5% of the 
total bid, whichever is greater.

The West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of Highways reserves the right to defer, delay 
or postpone the date for receiving and publicly opening proposals for any project designated in this adver-
tisement, without the necessity of renewing such advertisement. The deferment, delay, postponement, and 
the date that proposals will be received and publicly opened will be available on www.bidx.com  

The West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of Highways hereby notifies all bidders that it 
will affirmatively ensure that in any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, minority business 
enterprises will be afforded full opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation and will not be dis-
criminated against on the grounds of race, color, religion, sex or national origin in consideration for an award.

INOGEN®

PORTABLE OXYGEN
CONCENTRATORS

Call us toll-free at

1-833-274-3943
130-day risk-free trial- Return within 30 days of purchase 
for a full refund of purchase price.

PM230469 EN_EX_USA | Rx Only. © 2024 Inogen, Inc. 
859 Ward Drive, Suite 200, Goleta, CA 93111
Inogen® is a trademark of Inogen, Inc. The usage of any Inogen, Inc. trademark is 
strictly forbidden without the prior consent of Inogen, Inc. All other trademarks 
are trademarks of their respective owners or holders.

PORTABLE OXYGEN

100% U.S. BASED  
CUSTOMER  
SERVICE. 
All of our support  
teams are just a  
call or click away.

AWARD-WINNING 
CUSTOMER SUPPORT  
16 TIMES IN A ROW.
We’ve been ranked “#1 in  
Customer Service among 
Wireless Value MVNOs,  
16 Times in a Row.”

855-615-6411

BIG WIRELESS 
COVERAGE, 
WITHOUT BIG 
WIRELESS COST.

Switch & Save Today.

Plans start at $20/Month.

©  2024 Consumer Cellular Inc. Terms and Conditions subject to change. Up to half the cost savings 
based on Consumer Cellular’s single-line, 1, 5 and 10GB data plans with unlimited talk and text 
compared to T-Mobile and Verizon’s lowest cost, single-line post-paid unlimited talk, text and data 
plans, January 2024. Plans shown above include $5 credit for AutoPay and E-billing. Taxes and 
other fees apply. Credit approval required for new service. Cellular service is not available in all 
areas and is subject to system limitations.

+ See Representative for full warranty details. *One coupon per household. No obligation estimate valid for 1 year. 1Subject to 
credit approval. Call for details.  AR 366920923, AZ ROC 344027, CA 1035795, CT HIC.0671520, FL CBC056678, IA C127230, ID 
RCE-51604, LA 559544, MA 176447, MD MHIC111225,  MI 262300173, 262300318, 262300328, 262300329, 262300330, 262300331, 
MN IR731804, MT 226192, ND 47304, NE 50145-22, 50145-23, NJ 13VH09953900, NM 408693, NV 86990, NY H-19114, H-52229,  
OR 218294, PA 179643, 069383, RI GC-41354, TN 10981, UT 10783658-5501, VA 2705169445, WA LEAFFNW822JZ, WV WV056912.

20 10% %
OFF OFF

Your Entire Purchase* Seniors + Military

++ We o	 er fi nancing 
that fi ts your budget!1

Promo: 285

1-844-295-2840
CALL TODAY FOR A
FREE INSPECTION!

Spring-flowering bulbs for 
colorful accents

When it comes to plant-
ing schemes, flower bulbs 
are a useful addition to ex-
tend the flowering period. 
With their vibrant colors 
and wide variety, they 
have great ornamental 
value and create color ac-
cents in green cities from 
early spring onwards. 
Flower bulbs also boost 
biodiversity and contrib-
ute to people’s well-being.

Biodiversity
Flower bulbs increase 

the quality of urban green 
spaces, from verges, parks, 
and gardens to bowls or 
containers at prominent 
points in neighborhoods 
or shopping streets. In 
green connection zones, 
bulb types with plenty of 
nectar and pollen are par-
ticularly welcome, such as 
Galanthus nivalis (snow-
drop), Eranthis hyemalis 
(winter aconite), and Cro-
cus tommasinianus (early 
crocus). After all, some 
bumblebee species appear 
as early as February. 

Bulbs for naturalizing
Bulbs that are suitable 

for naturalizing, such 
as Fritillaria meleagris 
(snake’s head fritillary), 
Scilla, Muscari (grape hy-
acinth), and Allium work 
well in combination with 
perennials. Plantings of 
this type will grow to cov-
er a planting bed in a sin-
gle season and come back 
for years. They require 
hardly any maintenance: 

mowing once in spring 
and then only checking 
for litter and weeds along 
the edges. Naturalizing 
bulbs also thrive in grass. 
There are special plant-
ing machines for this very 
purpose.   

An explosion of color
You could plant just a 

single variety, or a mix 
of varieties on every site. 
The latter will result in 
months of flowering with 
ever-changing shapes, 
heights, and colors. After 
that, summer bulbs will 
take over the task of pro-
viding the explosion of 
color. Research has shown 
that plants with striking 
colors, fragrances, shapes, 
and structures positively 
affect our health and well-
being. 

Tip
The growing condi-

tions in tree beds are not 
suitable for many plants 
since the tree drains water 
and nutrients. However, 
flower bulbs will thrive 
there, resulting in small 
oases dotted around the 
city. Combine them with 
seeds to extend flowering 
in summer.

You can find more in-
formation about flower 
bulbs in public spaces at 
www.flowerbulbs.com/
spring-flowering-bulbs/
professional.

More information is 
available at www.flower-
bulbs.com.
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WEST VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
Division of Highways

NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS
Bids will be received electronically by the West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of High-
ways through the Bid Express Bidding Service (www.bidx.com) and by sealed proposals (only when prequal-
ification is waived) being received at its office in Building 5, Room 843, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard East, 
Charleston, West Virginia, until November 19, 2024, at 10:00 AM (Eastern Standard Time). The bids will 
be downloaded and/or opened and read publicly thereafter for the constructions of the following project(s):
Call Contract State Project Federal Project Description
009 2023830010 U383-33-0.00 00 HSIP-0033(501)D GUARDRAIL
     2024 D3 Guardrail Project
     Midpoint
     COUNTY:
DBE GOAL: 5% OF CONTRACT BID AMOUNT. BIDDER MUST PROVIDE WRITTEN 
   ASSURANCE OF MEETING GOAL ON FORM IN PROPOSAL.
REMARKS:

Proposals will be received from prequalified and West Virginia licensed contractors only except that on 
Federal-Aid Projects a contractors’ license is not required at time of bid, but will be required before work 
can begin. Registration is required with the Department of Administration, Division of Purchasing, in ac-
cordance with Chapter 5A, Article 3, Section 12 of the West Virginia Code. All contractors submitting bids 
on project(s) must submit electronically with their bid a Proposal Guaranty Bond for $500.00 or 5% of the 
total bid, whichever is greater.

The West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of Highways reserves the right to defer, delay 
or postpone the date for receiving and publicly opening proposals for any project designated in this adver-
tisement, without the necessity of renewing such advertisement. The deferment, delay, postponement, and 
the date that proposals will be received and publicly opened will be available on www.bidx.com  

The West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of Highways hereby notifies all bidders that it 
will affirmatively ensure that in any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, minority business 
enterprises will be afforded full opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation and will not be dis-
criminated against on the grounds of race, color, religion, sex or national origin in consideration for an award.
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Entry Level Civic Service Exam
Anyone interested in taking the Entry Level Civic Service 

Exam needs to contact the County Clerk’s office at 304-354-6725. 
You will be notified of the date and time of the exam. Deadline 
to submit a request to test is Tuesday, October 15, 2024 to allow 
time to secure the testing materials.

Legal 3 col x 3-1/4”
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PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
OF WEST VIRGINIA 

CHARLESTON
CASE NO. 24-0678-G-D
HOPE GAS, INC.
 Application to change depreciation rates.

NOTICE OF HEARING
On August 7, 2024, Hope Gas, Inc. (Hope) filed an application to change depreciation rates (Applica-

tion) pursuant to Rule 20 of the Commission’s Rules of Practice and Procedure (Procedural Rules), 150 
C.S.R. 1 and its general ratemaking authority under W.Va. Code § 24-2-3. Pursuant to Procedural Rule 
20.4, the proposed rates could go into effect sixty days from the date of filing. However, Hope requested 
that the Commission approve the proposed revised depreciation rates for implementation effective with the 
effective date of new base rates that will be established in Hope’s next Rule 42T base rate case filing. Hope 
anticipates that it will file its next Rule 42 base rate case after January 2025.

The Commission set a procedural schedule, including a hearing date on the Application that will begin at 
9:30 a.m. on January 29, 2025, in the Howard M. Cunningham Hearing Room at the Commission’s offices 
at 201 Brooks Street, Charleston, West Virginia.

Anyone desiring to intervene should file a written petition to intervene within 30 days following the 
date of this publication unless otherwise modified by Commission order. All requests to intervene should 
briefly state the reason for the request to intervene and comply with the rules on intervention set forth in the 
Commission’s Rules of Practice and Procedure. The Commission will receive public comments until the 
beginning of the hearing. All written comments and requests to intervene should state the case name and 
number and be addressed to the Commission Executive Secretary, P.O. Box 812, Charleston, West Virginia 
25323. Public comments may also be filed online at http://www.psc.state.wv.us.scripts/onlinecomments/
default.com by clicking the “Formal Case” link.

HOPE GAS, INC.

Legal 6 col x 7-1/2”
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WEST VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
Division of Highways

NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS
Bids will be received electronically by the West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of High-
ways through the Bid Express Bidding Service (www.bidx.com) and by sealed proposals (only when prequal-
ification is waived) being received at its office in Building 5, Room 843, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard East, 
Charleston, West Virginia, until November 19, 2024 at 10:00 AM (Eastern Standard Time). The bids will 
be downloaded and/or opened and read publicly thereafter for the constructions of the following project(s):
Call Contract State Project Federal Project Description
020 2024830010 U383- 016 6.25 00 HSIP-0016(374)D UNKNOWN
     2025 DISTRICT 3 HFST +3
     HIGH FRICTION SURFACE TREATMENT
     COUNTY: 
DBE GOAL: 5% OF CONTRACT BID AMOUNT. BIDDER MUST PROVIDE WRITTEN 
   ASSURANCE OF MEETING GOAL ON FORM IN PROPOSAL.
REMARKS:

Proposals will be received from prequalified and West Virginia licensed contractors only except that on 
Federal-Aid Projects a contractors’ license is not required at time of bid, but will be required before work 
can begin. Registration is required with the Department of Administration, Division of Purchasing, in ac-
cordance with Chapter 5A, Article 3, Section 12 of the West Virginia Code. All contractors submitting bids 
on project(s) must submit electronically with their bid a Proposal Guaranty Bond for $500.00 or 5% of the 
total bid, whichever is greater.

The West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of Highways reserves the right to defer, delay 
or postpone the date for receiving and publicly opening proposals for any project designated in this adver-
tisement, without the necessity of renewing such advertisement. The deferment, delay, postponement, and 
the date that proposals will be received and publicly opened will be available on www.bidx.com  

The West Virginia Department of Transportation, Division of Highways hereby notifies all bidders that it 
will affirmatively ensure that in any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, minority business 
enterprises will be afforded full opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation and will not be dis-
criminated against on the grounds of race, color, religion, sex or national origin in consideration for an award.

WV TROOPERS ASSOCIATION
LOREN HOWLEY, CALHOUN ATTORNEY & FORMER
CALHOUN PROSECUTOR
JOHN OSHOWAY, LONG TIME CALHOUN ATTORNEY 
LARRY JUSTHAM, RETIRED 25-YEAR PROSECUTOR &
CALHOUN RESIDENT
ZACH HOUCHIN, CCHS GRAD, FORMER HARRISON
COUNTY ASSISTANT PROSECUTOR & CURRENT
OAKLAND COUNTY, MICHIGAN ASSISTANT
PROSECUTOR
ALEAH DYE, CCHS GRAD, ASSOCIATE ATTORNEY AT THE
LAW OFFICE OF JASON GODDARD, HARTFORD, CT

WV TROOPERS ASSOCIATION
LOREN HOWLEY, CALHOUN ATTORNEY & FORMER
CALHOUN PROSECUTOR
JOHN OSHOWAY, LONG TIME CALHOUN ATTORNEY 
LARRY JUSTHAM, RETIRED 25-YEAR PROSECUTOR &
CALHOUN RESIDENT
ZACH HOUCHIN, CCHS GRAD, FORMER HARRISON
COUNTY ASSISTANT PROSECUTOR & CURRENT
OAKLAND COUNTY, MICHIGAN ASSISTANT
PROSECUTOR
ALEAH DYE, CCHS GRAD, ASSOCIATE ATTORNEY AT THE
LAW OFFICE OF JASON GODDARD, HARTFORD, CT

INTEGRITY 
SERVICE

EXPERIENCE

INTEGRITY 
SERVICE

EXPERIENCE
ENDORSED BY:

KEEP IT 
LOCAL

Your trusted source 
for local news in print, 
online and on the go!

The Calhoun 
Chronicle

P.O. Box 400
Grantsville, WV 26147

contact@calhounchronicle.com
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 NOTICE OF PUBLIC SALE
Under and by virtue of the terms of that certain Security Agree-
ment bearing the 7th day of July 2022, Calhoun County Bank, Inc., 
now being the legal holder of the same will sell at public auction on 
10/18/2024 at 10 AM:

2020 Husqvarna Lawn Tractor Model YT42DXLS
Serial# 010719A004925

Property can be inspected at the location of sale, prior to sale.
Place of Sale: Calhoun Banks, 443 High Street, Grantsville WV 26147
Terms of Sale: Cash in hand on day of sale. The bank reserves the right 
to bid or to reject any or all bids. We will be accepting sealed bids to 
be opened at the public sale.
Calhoun County Bank, Inc.
P.O. Box 430
Grantsville, WV 2614 7
304-354-6116

LEGAL
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Business owner Alice Holmes asked 
if the rate increase was going to be ad-
dressed saying “Just in case people don’t 
understand what the position of a busi-
ness owner is in the town, and the reason 
we cannot be a board member and vote 
on things like that is so I can’t come in 
and buy up every business on the street 
and then come in here and run over the 
town. That’s the whole purpose of saying 
it’s not for the business, but for the citi-
zens to vote and make the decisions. But 
as far as having opinions, I pay almost 
$3,000 a year in property taxes in the 
town and I do have a right to have a voice 
be heard. And my concern is we have 
all this rhetoric and stirring the pot and 
negativity about it but I don’t hear any-
one coming up with any resolutions other 
than the town coming up with the water 
increase. There’s a lot of pot stirring, a lot 
of name calling and the only other thing 
that’s happening is an answer of what to 
do is remove the mayor. So my question 
to Mr. Mersh and the people opposing is 
the other answers, other than fighting and 
getting petitions against raising the water 
rate. But I don’t see see anyone coming 
up with solutions or making constructive 
answers to these things. To which if any-
one has had business courses that’s the 
route you take, you don’t tear everybody 
apart. You come up with a solution for 
it.”

Since Mersh’s name was mentioned he 
requested a time to respond to Holmes 
statements. 

Mersh said “I did actually say there was 
a few things that could be done. I don’t 
dispute that there aren’t issues within the 
city. There actually are issues. The finan-
cial situation might well be difficult, and 
I’m not disputing that. But what I said the 
last time is, one, be open and very clear 
about financials. Two is to communi-
cate what the bigger plan was. In terms 
of maintenance, all kinds of leakage is-
sues, have a plan as to what to do about 
it. And then maybe what would happen 
as a third sort of step would be that the 
increase might be the right thing to do. 
But the problem is because those other 

two things weren’t in place it just wasn’t 
clear. The other solution is it might have 
been a 60% emergency increase, that 
might have been the conclusion, but the 
other conclusion might have been instead 
of doing one hit, you take it in two hits, 
or three hits, another way of doing things. 
There are other solutions.” 

The mayor then spoke under Mayors 
Communications saying that “He loved 
the word transparency. I want to say 
that you (speaking to Mersh) had a Go 
Fund me for $100,000 for operational 
costs and there was nothing listed there 
as to what that cost was, who you were 
going to pay, what that money was go-
ing to be for, but give us a $100,000 for 
operational costs. But I’ve been doing 
this for three years, we’ve been fighting 
this battle, and when you say you want 
to see the project costs, A. For a big proj-
ect cost it takes engineers, but that’s not 
even the towns problem. Our problem is 
operational costs. So, the last water in-
crease that we had, and when Bennet and 
Dobbins submitted for the rate increase, 
they informed me that we need a 78.5 per 
cent of an increase. And I said I want to 
do the 60 that we did before because I 
don’t want to hit everyone with that. He 
said that will give you a shortfall, which 
you’ve seen in the proforma, which for 
some reason you all get everything from 
the PSC, not even because it was post-
ed, but in advance, because there’s a big 
game going on or whatever. Just like hav-
ing a hearing before the 30 days was up 
so you guys could be notified that you 
needed more signatures. Neither here nor 
there, that $30,000 is just based off the 
water report and operational costs and 
keeping the lights on and putting away 
the reserves for the bonds. But, that’s 
not enough for everybody, they want to 
see… I can put together as many projects 
as you’d like to see and that 60 per cent 
ain’t going to cover it. It’s going to keep 
the lights on, just like you all do, opera-
tional costs. So, it costs to buy electric, it 
costs to buy pumps, we have no parts, we 
have no trucks, we have no leak repair 
items on hand, we have to go get them 

when we need them. Thank God the 
county helped us with the excavator and 
the trailer so we can work all these at the 
drop of a hat rather than waiting until we 
can rent an excavator. But this is not good 
enough for you. And so at the end of the 
day, I’m going to say, I’m going to pursue 
the PSC’s assistance, and really, there’s a 
good chance the PSC will come back say, 
no, you need a 70 per cent increase, and 
at which case, everybody who decided to 
use this for political fanfare, because re-
ally that’s what this has been, that and to 
keep costs down in certain areas, because 
we have already implemented the rate in-
crease and have had not one customer call 
in to say their bill was outrageous. But all 
this other hoopla to stop everything and 
we are at 1990 rates when the whole sur-
rounding area is way above us. We can’t 
repair our own things. So, I’m going to let 
the PSC, I’m not going to jump through 
any more hoops about it. I’m not going 
to put together anything else, I submitted 
all the financials that were required to do 
the rate increase. And I’m not going to 
keep on jumping through hoops, ‘cause 
now by law I can let the PSC do all the 
examining. And then if they come back 
and say you need 78, we’ll get 78. And 
I’ll be fine with that. If they say I need 40, 
I’ll take it. It’s not going to be enough. 
I’m still at a shortfall of $30,000 a year at 
60 per cent. But see, the political fodder, 
that’s all this has been. Yeah, it has been. 
And I’m not going to turn it into an argu-
ment I’m just going to move onto com-
mittee reports. Because I just go through 
the process. That’s what we’ll do. The 
rest of it is just to bog the town down, 
bog the town down, bog the town down. 
You know the comments about lawyers 
getting spanked. No, they didn’t, it’s so 
nefarious to me that we would even be 
forced to contest the petition before the 
30 days was up.”

The mayor then said the WVPSC said 
that the 1982 Foundation called them ev-
ery day. To which Mersh responded that 
they did not. The mayor again stated that 
the PSC said that Mersch, and Eric Lu-
pardus, had called them every day. 

Eric Lupardus then informed the 
mayor that “Before you go on with your 
political stuff, I spoke to them one time. 
They called me three times. There’s your 
answer.”

Councilwoman Rissa Staples asked Mr. 
Lupardus why the WVPSC would call 
him. To which Mr. Lupardus answered, 
“because his name was listed on it (the 
complaint) but now it’s not listed on it. 
And just to be clear things up, the only 
reason I was involved was because there 
are elderly people who were not able to 
send the petition in and they asked me if 
I could do that. So, I did that for them.”

The mayor’s response was “That’s 
neither here nor there, we’ll just follow 
through with the PSC’s guidelines and 
I’ll do what I’m required to do but I’m 
going to put a little more ‘ownness’ on 
the PSC.” He then commented that when 
this was just citizens, they didn’t have 
this problem and that it was disgusting 
what is happening in this community 
and it’s sad, and that he “can’t wait until 
November 6th, when the election is over, 
and without saying any names he is of 
the opinion that this town could be lost 
on Nov. 6th. This county could be lost.”

Ironically the town does not have an 
election until next year.

Under committee reports, Council-
woman Cheryl Strums said that “They 
try to raise money all the time. They raise 
money for the park but at times other 
parts of the city has to borrow money 
from the park to pay the electric bill or 
whatever.” She stated that the people in 
the town are very generous, and the re-
cent auction brought proceeds in the 
amount of $3,521.23. 

Madison Harris of the Mid-Ohio Val-
ley Regional Council presented one last 
document to finalize the Rainbow Hotel 
demolition project. 

The council in other business: 
Approval of Previous Minutes
Approved Trick or Treat Date (Oct. 26)
Approved Halloween Block Party
Approved Payment of Bills
Next Meeting: November 4, 2024, at 

6:00 p.m.

Continued from Page 1TOWN COUNCIL
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NOW HIRING 
PART-TIME EMPLOYEE

We offer competitive pay and 401K,
vision, dental, and more to part-time

employees. Plus, we have great hours!
 

Email resume with work
experience to 

Hardman's Grantsville is seeking
a part-time sales associate to help

with all areas of the store. 

JOBS@HARDMANS.COM
or complete an application

online at www.hardmans.com. 

EOE

Must be able to work various hours per
week and Saturday. 

Are you ready to add a touch of pink 
to your life? Pink bulb flowers, such as 
cheerful tulips, fragrant hyacinths, and 
stately alliums, add a sense of romantic 
softness to your garden. With a wide vari-
ety of colors ranging from soft pastels to 
intense magenta, pink bulb flowers add a 
timeless accent to any border.

Whether you want to create a colorful 
border or simply add a touch of pink to 
your garden, pink flower bulbs can really 
turn your garden into a magical place 
and create that romantic atmosphere you 
have always dreamed of. Plant them in 
fall, so you can enjoy a blossoming pink 
oasis in spring.

The top 10 of pink flower bulbs:
Tulip ‘Queen of Marvel’ (Tulipa): This 

beautiful tulip with bright-pink petals 
adds a touch of passion to your garden.

Hyacinth ‘Pink Pearl’ (Hyacinthus): 
With its sweet fragrance and bright-pink 
flowers, the ‘Pink Pearl’ hyacinth is a 
feast for all the senses.

Oneleaf onion (Allium unifolium): The 
small-flowered and naturalizing Oneleaf 
onion flowers late in spring and adds a 
playful accent to your garden with its soft 
pink color.

Scilla ‘Queen of the Pinks’ (Hyacin-
thoides hispanica): The sweet pink flow-
ers of this scilla variety add a touch of 
elegance to your garden.

Tulip ‘Angélique’ (Tulipa): With its 
soft-pink petals featuring a hint of cream, 
this romantic tulip makes for an enchant-
ing addition to any border.

Hyacinth ‘Pink Surprise’ (Hyacinthus): 
These beautiful pink flowers radiate a 
lively and cheerful atmosphere and have 
a lovely fragrance.

Pink grape hyacinth (Muscari ‘Pink 
Sunrise’): The subtle pink flowers of the 
‘Pink Sunrise’ Muscari add a frivolous 
touch to your garden and will also attract 
bees and butterflies.

Asian bleeding Heart (Dicentra spec-
tabilis): This must-have flower bulb has 
unique heart-shaped flowers that add 
charm and romance to your garden.

Tulip ‘Santander’ (Tulipa): With its vi-
brant color and striking flower shape, this 
bulb is a cheerful addition to any border.

Tulip ‘Silver Parrot’ (Tulipa): Irresist-
ible thanks to its striking silver color ac-
cents in the wavy pink petals; for an en-
chanting and up-to-date flower spectacle 
in the garden.

Top 10 pink flowers for the border of your dreams

Tulips

Tulipia AngeliqueAllium Unifollium
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“MY HEART IS BEATING STRONG
BECAUSE OF THE EXPERT 
CARE I RECEIVED AT  
CAMDEN CLARK.”

I’m an avid cyclist and was headed out on a bike 
ride with my friends. I had to turn around because 
my chest was hurting and I couldn’t breathe. 
I ignored the same symptoms all week until 
my sister called and said she had a dream that 
something terrible was going to happen to me and 
would I please go to the emergency room.

I went to Camden Clark and the cardiac care staff 
was great. Dr. Kister told me I needed a five-way 
bypass and explained everything that he was 
going to do. My heart is beating strong because of 
the open-heart surgery I got at Camden Clark. I got 
a second chance and I’ll listen to my body from 
now on. If it weren’t for my sister and Dr. Kister 
I might not be here today.” 

“

—Alan Knost, Vincent, Ohio
  Open Heart Surgery Patient

Learn about our 
Award-Winning 
Cardiac Care.

Curtesy Ridgeview News
Brigadier General (BG) Nate Carper 

is currently serving as the Deputy Ad-
jutant General, advising the Adjutant 
General in all aspects of daily opera-
tional activities for the New Mexico 
Army National Guard.

BG Carper was born in Charleston, 
WV, to his parents Susan and Tommy 
Carper. BG Carper holds a high school 
diploma from Calhoun County High 
School, an associate degree from New 
Mexico Military Institute, a Bachelor’s 
from New Mexico State University, and 
a Master’s in Strategic Studies from the 
U.S. Army War College. 

Since joining the New Mexico Army 
National Guard in 1997, he has served 
in various leadership roles, including 
Avenger Platoon Leader, Battery Exec-
utive Officer, and Battery Commander. 
He was the last Air Defense Command-
er for New Mexico, overseeing air de-
fense operations in Washington, DC. 
He also commanded Charlie Company, 
1st Bn 515th RTI, and served as Execu-
tive Officer for the Warrior Transition 

Course.
BG Carper’s deployments include 

Guantanamo Bay, where he served 
as Officer in Charge of the Deten-
tion Operations Center, and Kosovo, 
where he was Brigade S3 for Multi-
National Battle Group East. He later 
commanded the 111th Sustainment 
Brigade and led the Joint Task Force 
during the Guard’s COVID-19 re-
sponse. He also served as G5 Strategic 
Planner and Chief of Staff for the 
NMARNG.

His military education includes Har-
vard’s Leadership in Homeland Secu-
rity, the U.S. Army War College and 
General Staff Officer’s Course.

BG Carpenters awards include:
US DECORATIONS AND BADGES
Defense Meritorious Service Med
Meritorious Service Medal (with 1 

Silver Oak Leaf Cluster)
Army Commendation Medal (with 3 

Bronze Oak Leaf Cluster)
Joint Service Achievement Medal
Army Achievement Medal Joint 

Meritorious Unit Award

National Defense Service Medal 
(with 1 Bronze Star)

Kosovo Campaign Medal (with 
Bronze Service Star)

Global War on Terrorism-Expedi-
tionary Medal

Global War on Terrorism-Service 
Medal

Armed Forces Service Medal (with 1 
Bronze Star)

Armed Forces Reserve Medal (with 
M Device with Silver Hour Glass)

Army Service Ribbon

Overseas Service Ribbon (with Nu-
meral 2)

North Atlantic Treaty Organization 
Medal

Air Assault Badge
Basic Recruiting and Retention ID 

Badge
German Armed Forces Proficiency 

Badge – Gold
He is married to Colleen Casey of 

Las Cruces, NM. They have two sons, 
Thomas and Maxwell, and live in Cor-
rales.

Calhoun High School Graduate Promoted to Brigadier General

Gov. Justice announces record blue catfish on the Ohio River

Ninth record-breaking catch of the year netted by In-
diana angler

Gov. Jim Justice announced that the West Virginia 

Division of Natural Resources (WVDNR) has reported 
the state’s ninth record catch of the year — a blue cat-
fish reeled in by an Indiana angler on the Ohio River in 

September.
“With record-breaking catch after record-breaking 

catch, it’s no surprise that West Virginia’s world-class 
fishing continues to attract anglers from all over,” said 
Gov. Jim Justice. “I want to congratulate Kimberly Felt-
ner on this amazing catch. It’s yet another example of 
why folks love coming to West Virginia to fish.”

Kimberly Feltner of Madison, Ind., caught the 50.82-
inch, 64.15-pound blue catfish at the R.C. Byrd Pool on 
the Ohio River using cut mooneye bait. She was accom-
panied by local fishing guide Chris Souders. WVDNR 
Apple Grove Hatchery Manager Ryan Bosserman certi-
fied the record-breaking catch. Feltner’s catch surpasses 
the previous length record of 50.7 inches set by Steven 
Price in 2022. The weight record (69.45 pounds) is still 
held by Michael John Drake of St. Albans, W.Va.

“Anglers have broken West Virginia’s blue catfish re-
cord multiple times over the last few years, which is a 
testament to the successful management efforts we’ve 
implemented,” said WVDNR Director Brett McMillion. 
“We’re excited to see what other records might be bro-
ken as resident and non-resident anglers continue to hear 
about our waters consistently producing trophy fish.”

With this catch, the WVDNR has reported nine re-
cord-breaking catches so far in 2024. In August, two 
anglers fishing together at Woodrum Lake in Jackson 
County each caught record-breaking black crappie. In 
July, an angler landed a record-breaking channel cat-
fish in Wayne County. In June, anglers caught a record-
breaking black crappie and redear sunfish at Woodrum 
Lake in Jackson County and Plum Orchard Lake in Fay-
ette County, respectively. In March, an angler caught 
a record-breaking bowfin on the Ohio River in Mason 
County. In February, anglers caught record-breaking 
redbreast sunfish and tiger trout at New Creek Lake in 
Grant County. To learn more about state fish record cat-
egories, visit WVdnr.gov/state-records.

All anglers 15 and older must have a West Virginia 
fishing license, which can be purchased online at WV-
fish.com. Anglers are reminded that a trout stamp is 
required when fishing for trout. They are also encour-
aged to upgrade their fishing experience by opting for 
a physical license card when they purchase their 2024 
fishing license.

Kimberly Feltner of Madison, Ind., caught the 50.82-inch, 64.15-pound blue catfish.


